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September 17, 2009 @ 10:51 a.m.
ADVISORY AND FINANCE COMMITTEE

MEETING MINUTES 

Of

September 2, 2009
A meeting of the Advisory & Finance Committee was held on Wednesday, September 2, 2009.  The meeting was called to order by the Chairman, William Driscoll at 7:30 p.m. and was conducted at the Plymouth Town Hall, in the Mayflower II Meeting Room, 11 Lincoln Street, Plymouth, Massachusetts.

PRESENT
Fourteen members of the Committee were present: 

Linda Benezra, Mathew Muratore, William Driscoll, John Moody, Robert Nassau, Richard Gladdys, Patricia Whalen, Cornelius Bakker, David Cote, Larry Rubin, James Sweeney, Dottie Gay, Christopher Merrill and Michael Vernazzaro.
ABSENT

One member of the Committee was absent: 



Michael Hanlon
AGENDA ITEMS
Fall Annual Town Meeting Article Hearings:

Article 24       Sex Offender Bylaw.
Patrick O’Brien Special Assistant to the Town Manager presented information regarding Article 24.  Mr. O’Brien indicated at the March 24, 2009 Board of Selectmen’s meeting the Board voted unanimously to have a draft of an ordinance created to prohibit Sex Offenders from living within a half mile of any school, daycare facility, elderly housing complex or park and recreation facility.  He said, “We modeled our bylaw after the successfully implemented bylaw in Weymouth.”  Weymouth’s Bylaw requires no level 3-sex offender to live within 1,500 feet of a school, daycare, parks, or recreation facility and Plymouth has extended the distance to a ½-mile.  He added, “This Bylaw will severely limit the ability of Level 3 offenders to live in Plymouth.”  

Mathew Muratore asked about the by-law language being reviewed by town counsel and asked if there were any legal challenges.  Mr. O’Brien indicated the language has been reviewed and he did not see any legal challenges. 

Michael Vernazzaro inquired about the limited areas where these individuals could live and was concerned about the citizens in the areas where sex offenders would be able to live.  Mr. O’Brien said the question is “What is the right distance” and the ½-mile was based on the Board of Selectmen’s request.  

Ms. Benezra inquired about the number of homes that are located in the approved areas.  Mr. O’Brien said he is currently working with the Planning Department to look at the number of homes that would be subject to such a by-law change.   
Larry Rubin asked that the language be written to include the current offenders.  Mr. O’Brien said the language could be written to include current offenders but said there may be concerns from the attorney generals office.
Robert Nassau inquired about elderly housing facilities being included and asked, “Are sex offenders considered dangerous to the elderly.”  Mr. O’Brien said he included elderly housing facilities because the Selectmen asked that they be added.
There were questions and discussion regarding the language for sex offenders being required to move if they are currently living with the ½-mile.  Mr. O’Brien said the language could be written to grandfather in offenders and there current residential address. 


John Moody moved to approve as presented. 

Larry Rubin, second.  
Larry Rubin said he is in agreement with the by-law but felt there should be stronger language. 

Cornelius Bakker said if it is right for Plymouth then it should be right for every other community in the Commonwealth.  He added, “The effort here using a ½-mile radius is to cover the entire town, I don’t believe this would pass muster with the Attorney Generals Office.” 


Dottie Gay arrived at 7:51 p.m

Ms. Benezra encouraged the Committee to look at the true affect of such a by-law on the Community.  Ms. Benezra read a list of some of the misconceptions, based on studies that have been conducted in Minnesota and Florida, regarding the passing such by-laws.  She urged the Committee to make an informed decision.  
Michael Vernazzaro said he agreed with Ms. Benezra and Mr. Bakker and said these people get pushed into the underground, excluding people from living in the town isn’t the right answer.  This is not the “Silver Bullet” that everyone is looking for and it does not prohibit them from sitting on a bench by a school all day.  Research shows that laws that prohibit where sex offenders live are not effective.  
Richard Gladdys said he felt this by-law is a good first step to allow for the monitoring of level 3 sex offenders.  He added that he would like to see the whole town prohibit level 3 sex offenders. 
John Moody said he agrees with Mr. Gladdys and said he believes the intent of the BOS is to limit the exposure.  He is concerned with the ½ mile being too large of a distance and suggested an amendment to the language that would mirror Weymouth’s to 1,500-foot radius.

John Moody moved to amend the Sex Offender Residency Restrictions By-Law 
by reducing the distance of a ½-mile to 1,500 feet.

Mathew Muratore, second. 


Larry Rubin moved to postpone September 9, 2009 to allow the police chief to 
appear, answer questions, and provide facts to the Committee. 

Linda Benezra, Second

Robert Nassau stated that he would contact a professional in the field to come before the Committee to answer questions as well.  Ms. Whalen inquired as to what the Committee would like to know from the Police Chief and what should he be prepared to speak on.  Mr. Rubin felt there is a need for more specifics regarding the facts. 


The motion carries (12-2-0).  Patricia Whalen, Cornelius Bakker voting in 
opposition to postpone. 

Article 15 
Court House – Amend provisions of MGL 43D, §11, c.205 for the designation of land at Russell and South Russell Streets as a Priority Development Site. 
Laura Schaefer Executive Director of the Plymouth Redevelopment Authority presented information regarding Article 15.  Ms. Schaefer spoke of the benefits of a 43D designation and cited the ability to obtain technical assistance grants, the advantage of receiving priority consideration for other grants and marketing assistance by various departments within the Commonwealth.  In addition to Ms. Schaefer’s comments regarding the benefits of a 43D designation, she provided the following facts: 
History 

· On August 2, 2006, Massachusetts General Law Chapter 43D was signed into 
law.  This program offers communities a tool for targeted economic development.

What does Chapter 43D do?
· Provides a transparent and efficient process for municipal permitting

· Guarantees local permitting decisions on priority development sites within 180 days

· Increases visibility of your community and target development site(s)

What are the benefits of opting-in?
· Grants up to $60,000 for such things as professional staffing assistance, local 
government reorganization, and consulting services

· Priority consideration for PWED, CDAG, brownfields remediation assistance, MORE 
infrastructure funds, and other financing through quasi-public organizations

· Aggressive online marketing of your site and promotion of your pro-business 
regulatory climate

· Collection of special fees for priority development site permit applications

What are the criteria for priority development sites?
· Must be zoned for commercial or industrial development

· Must be eligible for the development or redevelopment of a building of at least 
50,000 square feet  of gross floor area (may include existing structures and 
contiguous buildings)

· Sites must be approved by the local governing authority

· Must be approved by the state Interagency Permitting Board

What are the obligations of opting into Chapter 43D?
· Community must identify a qualifying parcel as a priority development site, and 
obtain permission of its owner (if 
private) for participation in the program

· Within 120 days of adopting Chapter 43D, the community must 

· appoint a single municipal point of contact for streamlined permitting;

· amend local rules, regulations, bylaws, etc. to comply with 180 day permit 
timeline;

· determine and make available the requirements for each permit;

· establish a procedure for identifying necessary permits for a project;

· establish a procedure for determining completeness of the required 
submissions.

· After the 120 phase-in period is complete, the town must render permitting decisions 
on priority development sites 
within 180 days

What protections does this program offer for communities?
· The 180 day guarantee is suspended if the governing body determines: 

· an application is incomplete

· an application contains false or misleading information

· that substantial changes to the project affect the information on the permit 
applications since the original submission

Ms. Schaefer said she would need to come back to the spring town meeting with a zoning change.  However, she added the designation could be accepted subject to a zoning change this would allow for an opportunity for the Town to qualify for State grant funds.  

Mathew Muratore moved to approve as presented. 

James Sweeney, second.  The motion carries unanimously.

Article 21 Right to Farm By-Law & Article 22 Establish Agricultural Committee 

William Keohan provided a brief synopsis regarding the Open Space Committee.  Joan Bartlett presented information regarding Article 21 a Right to Farm By-Law.  Ms. Bartlett said this general by-law would encourage the pursuit of agriculture, promotes agricultural based economic opportunities, and protects farmlands within the town by allowing agricultural uses and related activities to function in minimal conflict with abutter and town agencies.  Ms. Bartlett introduced Jennifer Frederick who provided information and a power point presentation regarding both the by-law and agricultural committee.  Dasha Campbell spoke regarding the Agricultural Committee.  Ms. Campbell introduced Ginny Davis who also provided information regarding both the right to farm bylaw and the establishment of an agricultural committee. 

John Moody asked what the real value would be to the town since the MGL already covers a right to farm by-law.  Mr. Keohan said by putting a bylaw into effect allows for easier access and understanding for the citizens.  Mr. Moody added that he had concerns with the resolution for disputes.  He provided an example of a citizen who may have a grievance against a farmer who would then bring the grievance to the committee for resolution only to find the committee to resolve disputes is made up of a majority of person involved in agriculture and farming.  

Mathew Muratore inquired about what grants would be available to the town by having Article 21 and 22 approved.  Mr. Keohan said this allows the town to qualify for more grants for all departments. 

Linda Benezra asked for clarification regarding the last sentence in Section 4 – Disclosure Notification.  “Buyers or occupants are also informed that the location of property within the Town may be impacted by agricultural operations including the ability to access water services for such property under certain circumstances”  William Keohan said they would provide clarification regarding “ability to access water services for such property”.
Patricia Whalen asked for clarification on current set backs for farming such as fences, barns, and expressed concerns with Section 3 – Right to Farm Declaration.  “The above described agricultural activities may occur on holidays, weekdays, and weekends by night or day and shall include the attendant incidental noise, odors, dust, and fumes associated with normally accepted agricultural practices.”  Mr. Keohan said he would also provide additional information to the committee regarding Ms. Whalen’s concerns. 
Richard Gladdys said he felt this by-law gives farmers “carte blanch.”  Mr. Keohan said these are current rights that exist today they are simply trying to create an environment where the town has better resources to assist and educate people.  

Robert Nassau inquired about the zoning and said the language indicated any parcel of land regardless of zoning could be used as farm/agricultural purposes.  Section 2 – Definitions.  “The word “farm” shall include any parcel or contiguous parcels of land, or water bodies used for the primary purpose of agriculture, or accessory thereto. 
John Moody suggested that the zoning areas be specific and be included in the language.  Mr. Driscoll agreed and said the by-law needs to be more specific. 

John Malloy a town meeting member from precinct 5 said there were concerns on restrictions being put in place regarding the use of public ways.  He said, “There is concern regarding a restriction on Old Sandwich Road.”  Mr. Keohan said the by-law would not allow any public way to be shut down. 
Dottie Gay asked about the resources used to draft the by-law.  Mr. Keohan said they have been working with a representative from the USDA and Kopelman & Paige have reviewed the language along with various town departments. 


Mathew Muratore moved to postpone both Article 21 & 22 until September 16, 
2009. 


Linda Benezra, second.  The motion to postpone carries unanimously.

OLD/NEW BUSINESS

There was discussion regarding the Hotel/Motel Rooms Excise tax.  Mr. Moody requested additional information be provided to the Committee.  
A request for information will be forwarded to Paul Cripps of Destination Plymouth for information on the number of hotel stays, current tax accumulated, and the rate of inflation of room rates over the past 5 years. 
Dottie Gay said the town is currently granting a break to commercial business by not having a split tax rate. 
ADJOURNMENT
Linda Benezra moved for adjournment.

Michael Vernazzaro, second.  The motion for adjournment carries.  
The meeting adjourned at 9:17 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,
Pamela L. Borgatti
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